Meeting Minutes CDIP Focus Team                 
October 17, 2014

Members present:  Dr. Johnson, Dr. Bryant, Ms. Moss, Ms. Barron, Ms. Cantrell, Ms. Mao, Mr. Edmondson, Ms. Hackney, Ms. Hall, and Ms. Burden participated by phone.
I.  Introduction of new members
II. 9 week review of programs
     Ms. Moss shared that both programs are off to a great start, and that the teachers had just completed parent conferences at this time.  From those conferences, the Kindergarten team will be approaching a parent to invite them to join the committee as a standing member.
     Ms. Moss and Dr. Johnson then discussed that during initial assessments of the returning first graders, data showed that there were some lingering weaknesses in math, so these students are now receiving additional support from the EIP teacher, Ms. Hudson, in those areas of weakness.  The teachers will continue to conference and collaborate each morning with Ms. Hudson to ensure consistency across all classes.
     Ms. Burden shared a previous concern that her child had struggled with some math concepts; she retested him in English on those same concepts and confirmed that the weakness was in his math understanding, not a function of the difference in the language used for instruction.  She stated that she has shared this information with other parents who had struggling students to reassure them that any struggles were related to their child’s understanding of math concepts, rather than a language issue.  She also shared that she requested English translations for Math assessments from the first grade team, and that the issue was handled in a very timely manner.  The team agreed that this was a helpful practice and should continue.
     Ms. Moss then continued the discussion by sharing that 42 students moved up to first grade this year, but some were lost to relocation.  The final numbers were 37 in first grade and 44 enrolled in the kindergarten program.  Both teams are implementing a “Roller Coaster” model that was a product of a professional development program this summer.  In this model, for one week, group A starts in the Mandarin program in the morning and rotates to the English program in the afternoon, while group B starts in the English program in the morning and rotates to the Mandarin program in the afternoon; the following week, the order is reversed for each group, so that students are having key instruction alternated between morning and afternoon to allow for individual learning preferences or strengths.
     Ms. Moss also shared that there were 2 retentions in the initial kindergarten group, and that there were multiple reasons for the retentions, including that for those particular students, Mandarin would have been a third language, and that the weaknesses shown were in both the Mandarin and English portions of the program.
    Dr. Bryant asked if this meant that we would begin screening candidates for the Mandarin program going forward.  Ms. Moss and Dr. Johnson shared that they did not feel this was necessary since other ELL students were in the program last year and this year, and that they had a wide variety of skill levels.  Dr. Johnson then suggested that a learner profile should be completed for all students enrolled in the program.
     Ms. Burden then asked if it would have been possible to have moved some students out of the program at mid-year to allow for students on the wait list to move in to the program.  Dr. Johnson and Ms. Moss both felt that the program itself was not the issue for the students involved, but that if they felt that language was an issue in the future it would be quickly addressed.
     Ms. Burden excused herself from the meeting at 1:15.
     Next, Ms. Moss and Ms. Cantrell shared that since there were many ways to make requests or give directions in Mandarin, they were collaborating with first grade to ensure continuity of the vocabulary used.  Dr. Johnson then stated that this collaboration should continue and be expanded to include grades 2 and 3 via observations and continuing dialogue.
     Dr. Johnson shared that Ms. Wang will be taking over for Ms. Hsu when she takes her maternity leave so that there will be maximum continuity in first grade.
     Mr. Edmondson shared that he is helping to promote the program across the grades by working on learning and using common phrases, colors, and numbers in Mandarin when he works with all classes.  Dr. Johnson added that the afterschool program has also added a Mandarin class to help others access the benefits of the program.
     Dr. Johnson shared that while we did not receive any grant money this year, we are still reaping the benefits of the Confucius Program and the involvement of the state DOE.

III.  Parent Survey
     The parent survey will be offered in December, with a post survey given again in April.
This survey will be revised at the committee’s next meeting. A suggestion was made that we may need to begin parent meetings earlier in the year to ease parental concerns and anxieties.

IV.  Important Program Events
A.  Family Nights will continue on Dec. 11th and April 23rd.  This gives parents the opportunity to share dinner, ask questions, and connect with each other.  It also provides the students with the opportunity to “show what they know”.
B. Dr. Bryant suggested exploring the possibility of developing a new position similar to that in Title I schools.  This would be a paraprofessional position to coordinate and encourage parental involvement in the program.  The suggested title for this position would be “Chinese Parent Involvement Paraprofessional (CPIP)”.  Part of the suggested duties and responsibilities would be to meet with parents to answer questions, organize meetings, and facilitate some of the planning and paperwork necessary to run the program successfully.  Dr. Johnson stated that she had preliminarily spoken to Valerie Suessmith about the possibility of getting 2 paraprofessionals from the Confucius Institute, and that she was not resistant to the idea.  The district would only be responsible for paying benefits.  The committee then discussed whether it could be problematic to approach the district for funding since we initially marketed the program as a “no cost” to the district.  A subcommittee was formed to develop this idea and coordinate a presentation for the appropriate district personnel.  This committee included:  Ms. Hackney, Dr. Johnson, Ms. Mao, Ms. Moss, and Ms. Barron.
C. Chinese New Year is scheduled for Feb. 13th.  Planning will begin at the November meeting.
D. Program Observations will continue this year with 3 dates planned for orientation, observation, and feedback.

V.  CDIP monthly meeting dates are as follows:  11/20, 12/12, 1/16, 3/20, 4/24.  The November meeting will involve revising the parent survey, starting to plan for the Chinese New Year celebration, and possibly a discussion about a fundraiser.

VI. Questions?
None were discussed.
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